PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 4, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 4, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Solid Waste / Transfer Station Passes – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that the Selectmen voted at their meeting of July 21, 2009 to review the report of transfer station violations against the list of passes purchased through July 10th.  If a resident entered the transfer station with an expired pass, or no pass, between the dates of July 1 and July 10 but purchased a pass within that timeframe, the Town will dismiss that violation, she said.  However, if the resident did not purchase a pass by July 11, the violation will be mailed out and the resident will be responsible to pay it, she noted.  
Ms. Arrighi explained that the Solid Waste Division projected $62,500.00 in violation fees prior to the Board’s decision to enact a one-time grace period.  After applying the Board’s grace period, she said, the Town has determined that it will issue 727 violations for a total dollar figure of $36,350.00.    Ms. Arrighi then provided the Board with a list of data regarding the sale of transfer station passes for the past two years:

          FY2009
         FY2010 (to date; more to be entered in all categories)

Regular Stickers
7,337

5,538
Seniors         

3,428

2,986
Recycle                  
1,163

   647
Second                 
6,536

3,576
Seasonal                
   305

   239
                                  18,769  
          12,986
Ms. Arrighi noted that the online purchase of transfer station passes through the Town’s website has increased significantly in recent years.  In Fiscal Year 2008, she said, 391 passes were purchased online, while in FY2009, 1,392 passes were purchased, likely helping to alleviate lines at Town Hall.

Members of the Board posed questions and offered comments regarding the sale of transfer station passes.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado both felt that a list of all annual Town-related matters should be included with the tax bills issued at the beginning of each year.  Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Machado discussed the manner of sales from previous years.  Selectman Hallisey advocated for better outreach and education on the annual expiration of passes and the ways in which residents can purchase them.

Joslin / Center Hill Road Facility – Ms. Arrighi noted that the Selectmen, at their July 21, 2009 meeting, considered her recommendation that the School Department assume oversight of the Town’s Center Hill Road facility (formerly the Joslin Diabetes Center), including maintenance, utility, and insurance costs, with the intent of transforming the site into a professional development and conference center for use by the school district and the Town.   During that meeting, she said, the Board asked for further time to visit the site and ascertain the value of the facility.  Ms. Arrighi reported that the replacement cost value of the building is listed as $188,400 by the Assessing Department.     

Ms. Arrighi explained that many of the Town’s empty buildings have a number of considerable maintenance needs that must be addressed, but time constraints and limited funding prevents these repairs and improvements from being conducted.   The Schools, she said, plan on investing modest funds in the site over the next 18 months with the majority of the work being done by vocational students, which will require no expense from the Schools while providing great experience for the students.   Once the students complete the initial work to the building, Ms. Arrighi added, they will then oversee the continued maintenance of the building and make the facility available for use by the Schools, Town, and other community groups.  

Ms. Arrighi reiterated her recommendation that the Selectmen vote to approve the School Department’s proposal to assume the oversight, maintenance, utility and insurance costs, and related expenses for the Joslin / Center Hill Road facility, with the understanding that the schools will make the facility available to Town staff for occasional seminars/meetings at no cost.   

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the School Department’s assumption of oversight, maintenance, utility and insurance costs, and related expenses of the Joslin / Center Hill Road facility, with a reverter clause / language allowing the Town to reassume control of the building.

Chairman Quintal posed the suggestion that the site be used as a satellite Senior Center.  
Ms. Arrighi affirmed that an agreement can be arranged for the return of the facility to the Town’s control, if the Town so chooses.
The Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion made by Vice Chairman Malaguti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Application for Preserve America Designation – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Department of Planning & Development has applied for Plymouth’s designation as a Preserve America Community, a federal initiative that encourages and supports community efforts to preserve and enjoy our cultural and natural heritage.  Both Preserve America and the National Parks Service have recommended approval of Plymouth’s application, she noted, and the Town is now awaiting final approval from First Lady Michelle Obama, who serves as the Honorary Chair of Preserve America.   Ms. Arrighi explained that, as a Preserve America community, Plymouth would be able to apply for grants to support a variety of activities related to heritage tourism, as well as innovative approaches to the use of historic properties as educational and economic assets.   Ms. Arrighi thanked Planning Director Lee Hartmann and this staff for their work on such an important endeavor.

National Park Status – Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with an update on the Town’s efforts to attain National Park status.  She explained that the Town is seeking to have its Historic District as well as historic monuments of national significance designated collectively as a National Historical Park.  This type of designation, Ms. Arrighi noted, provides a partnership agreement between the municipality and the U.S. Department of the Interior.  The Town’s Economic Development Director, Denis Hanks, has arranged a meeting with Congressman Delahunt’s Office and staff from the National Park Service in order to move this forward as a priority, she added.  

Work-Related Travel & Conferences – Ms. Arrighi reported that, in order to reduce costs, the Town has cut back significantly on the number of meetings and conferences it will allow its employees to attend.   She noted, however, that she has approved travel for the Accounting Officer and an Information Technology staff member to attend a 3-day, out-of-state conference that exclusively covers the MUNIS software program, a suite of financial programs on which the Town spent considerable funds to upgrade its financial recordkeeping system.   The expenses for this travel were put in the FY2010 budget, Ms. Arrighi explained, because it is critical training that these staff members can bring back to the Town.  
Overtime Costs – Ms. Arrighi stated that, though funding for overtime is still being rationed, some divisions have been using overtime carefully to help complete projects in a timely manner. 
Plymouth North High School / Council on Aging – Ms. Arrighi explained that the Procurement Department has been working closely with the Attorney General's Office and the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) regarding the amendment of the contract with Ai3 Architects for the design of the new senior center at the Plymouth North High School campus.   The Town’s original plan was to include the senior center with the high school project, she said, but being chosen for a model school project will prohibit the Town from bidding for a separate architect to design the senior center facility within the model school campus.   Ms. Arrighi was pleased to report that the Attorney General has determined that amending the contract with the model school designer (Ai3) to allow for the design of the senior center as an added service "will not be a major affront to the Designer Selection laws," as allowed under MGL Chapter 7.   The Attorney General’s Office did reiterate the MSBA's concerns that there will be an appearance that MSBA is funding the senior center construction, she noted, and, thus, the Town’s Procurement Office will take great care to segregate and delineate all expenses for the design and construction of each project. 
Rainstorm Aftermath – Ms. Arrighi advised the Board and the public that the DPW – particularly the Highway Division – has been inundated with complaint calls regarding erosion, washouts, safety hazards, clogged drains, collapsed drains, sinkholes, and road grading as a result of the heavy downpours, localized flash flooding, and generally stormy weather Plymouth has experienced this season.   She noted that the DPW is doing everything it can to repair areas, place safety barrels, and address these problems as quickly as possible, but, due to the volume and magnitude of the problems, it may take several days or weeks to get to all locations.   Because of this, Ms. Arrighi asked residents to provide any help that they can with clearing any clogged catch basin covers in their neighborhood or in front of their homes, and she thanked the public for their patience while the DPW works within limited resources to get all of this work completed.

Vehicles at Former Water Barn – Ms. Arrighi alerted the Board and the public that, from time to time, there may be vehicles and materials at the site of the old Water Barn facility on Long Pond Road.  The DPW Director occasionally gives permission for contractors to use that site for temporary parking or storage if they are working on a Town project, she explained.  
Street Acceptance Plan – Ms. Arrighi reported that the Acting DPW Director has directed the Engineering Department to work on the development of priority project list that will include roads that could/should be adopted by the Town as public ways.   Staff, she said, will divide this list of roads into three groupings: newer, easily accepted roads with minimal cost; older roads with some cost; and gravel roads that need considerable work.   To complete this project, Ms. Arrighi explained, staff will need some legal assistance, and, to that end, she has approved the use of counsel so that the Engineering Department can bring forth this list of roads to the Spring Annual Town Meeting.

No Turn on Red Signs / Parking & Traffic Task Force – Ms. Arrighi noted that, at its previous meeting, the Board held a brief discussion on former selectman Roger Silva’s letter regarding the recently posted “No Turn on Red Signs’ at some of the Town’s intersections.   While she was conducting research into how the Town addresses traffic signage requests, approvals, and installation, she explained, she discovered that there was no existence of a formal, structured process.  Ms. Arrighi said she also discovered that the very charge and authority of the Parking & Traffic Task Force had become ambiguous over the years with the turnover of staff.  She thanked Mr. Silva for bringing the issue to light and for offering his assistance in the development of an official, ordered, and deliberative process for traffic signage.  Ms. Arrighi stated that, while she works on this project, she has requested that the “No Turn on Red” signs installed at Samoset & Court, Leyden & Court, and Court & Town Square be removed.  

Micajah Pond Road Reconstruction – Ms. Arrighi updated the Board on the Micajah Pond Road reconstruction project, which involves the full reconstruction and resurfacing of approximately 4,425 linear feet of Micajah Pond Road and 1,150 feet of Black Cat Road.  When completed, she said, the two finished roadways will each consist of a 12-inch thick layer of processed gravel base, a 3-inch thick layer of asphalt binder course, and a 2-inch thick layer of asphalt top course.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Engineering Department determined that it was not advantageous for the Town to keep and reuse the excavated material from the project.

Jetty Footbridge – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to report that the Army Corps of Engineers announced to the Harbormaster that the break wall (“jetty”) foot bridge repair will start on Wednesday, August 5th. 

Resignation – Ms. Arrighi announced that David Stone has resigned his position as the Town’s Veteran’s Agent.

Licenses

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· The Unity Club of Plymouth, Inc. (40 Main Street Extension) requested a Change of Manager from Jack Walsh to John Fanning.  Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI Background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager (as outlined above) for The Unity Club of Plymouth, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License
· Our House Services (Phillip Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on August 7, 14, and 15, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Phillip Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Cabby Shack Inc. d/b/a Cabby Shack (Roo Graham, 30 Town Wharf Road) requested a change of dates for its previously approved One Day Wine & Malt licenses.  The new dates are August 22 and 23 from 11:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a luau event.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved new dates (as outlined above) for two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses granted to Cabby Shack / Roo Graham.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Pole Petition

· NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1677914
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved NSTAR and Verizon Pole Petition 1677914, covering the installation of nineteen new poles on Beaver Dam Road.  These poles are necessary to upgrade the existing pole line for better service reliability.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Both Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Machado voiced concerns about the number of double poles and unfinished sidewalks (around pole bases) left by these utility companies throughout the town.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the April 21, 2009 Selectmen's meeting.  Voted 3-0-2, with abstentions from Vice Chairman Malaguti (as he did not attend this meeting) and Selectman Hallisey (who was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting).  
Appointment of Acting Town Manager – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to appoint Melissa G. Arrighi as Acting Town Manager, effective August 8, 2009.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

[Note: According to the Town's Charter: 3-4-4 “The Board of Selectmen shall designate a qualified person to serve as Acting Town Manager and to perform the duties of the office during any vacancy of the Town Manager exceeding thirty (30) days caused by the Town Manager's absence, illness, suspension, removal, or resignation. The term of appointment of an Acting Town Manager shall not exceed one hundred eighty (180) days.”   The 180 days of the Board's appointment of Melissa Arrighi as Acting Town Manager began on February 10, 2009 and expires on August 8, 2009. In order for her to continue in that capacity, the Board must make a new appointment.]
Vending Rights – The Board granted exclusive vending rights to the Nathan Hale Foundation for the New England Blues Festival event it will hold at Nelson Park from 1:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. on September 6, 2009. 
Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Kimberly Bearse of 754 Peck Avenue for her two female American Staffordshire Terriers (12 years old and 4 years old). 
Chapter 61 Right of First Refusal – The Board voted to notify Plymouth Trust, Carol G. Smith, Trustee that the Town of Plymouth waives the 120-day timeline and will not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of Plymouth Trust, located off East Russell Mills Road and shown as Lot 4A-5 on Assessors Plat 82 under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61, Section 8.
Public Comment

Denis Hanks, Executive Director of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce, announced the Chamber’s new Pilgrim Path Audio Tour, a guided audio tour of Plymouth’s historic sites.  He also reminded the Board and the public about the upcoming Waterfront Festival to be held at the end of August.

Gene Lane addressed the Board to speak about the revetment wall at Plymouth Long Beach, and he reiterated his concerns that a strong storm could breach the wall, if it is not repaired.  Mr. Lane also discussed the ongoing legal challenges being made to the Town’s Beach Management Plan by the Goldenrod Foundation, and he recommended that the Board speak with Plymouth’s legislative delegation regarding the matter.
Robert Bielen spoke about the Board’s decision to allow a 10-day grace period for transfer station violations, and he stated his belief that there should be a 30-day grace period and better notification about the deadline to purchase passes.

Jim Benedict voiced a complaint about the loud music and noise coming from T-Bones Roadhouse in the downtown.  Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that the Town’s noise bylaw can be changed to address repeated complaints.  Ms. Arrighi noted that staff is working on an improved amplified music policy.

Meeting with Kingston Officials Regarding the Expansion of Plymouth’s Economic Target Area

For the Town of Kingston:

Sandra MacFarlane, Chairman, Board of Selectmen 
Dennis Randall, Vice Chairman, Board of Selectmen
Richard “Dick” Arruda, Selectman
Mark Beaton, Selectman
Jill R. Myers, Town Administrator

Tom Bott, Town Planner

Nancy Howlett, Assistant to the Town Administrator and Board of Selectman

Denis Hanks, the Town’s Economic Development Director, provided a presentation on a request from the towns of Kingston and Plympton to be included in Plymouth’s Economic Target Area (“ETA”).  Mr. Hanks provided a brief history on the Plymouth ETA, which was created by the State in 2003.  He explained the purpose of the ETA, which provides funding for the remediation of brownfields (environmentally contaminated properties), tax incentives and credits for businesses, priority for grant considerations, and development tools for communities. 
Mr. Hanks discussed the proposed/draft ETA Expansion Agreement, noting the language that would prohibit competition between the municipalities for businesses.  Plymouth’s Economic Development Foundation (“the Foundation”), he said, supports the expansion of the ETA, provided that there is appropriate protection for the Town of Plymouth.
Kingston Selectmen Sandra McFarland, Dennis Randall, and Mark Beaton discussed the regionalized benefits that the ETA expansion would bring to all three communities involved.    Kingston Planner Tom Bott emphasized the assistance that ETA inclusion can provide, especially in the area of brownfield cleanup.

Marc Garrett, chairman of the Planning Board, spoke about the cooperative approach to planning that the expansion of the ETA would help create in the region.  Mr. Garrett expressed his belief that this is the future of planning and development of land, and he offered his support for the concept presented.
Jill Myers, Kingston Town Administrator, discussed her previous experience as part of a joint ETA in the Metro-West region, where the communities focused first on their own towns before regional planning initiatives.

Ms. Arrighi pointed to a draft ETA expansion proposal put together by Town Counsel and asked that the Board vote upon the endorsement or the rejection of such a concept.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved that the Board (a) support, in concept, the expanded ETA between the communities of Plymouth, Kingston and Plympton but (b) direct staff to work upon the final details before bringing the matter back before the Board for a final vote.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute recess.
Proposed Graffiti Bylaw

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at approximately 8:36 p.m.

Gerald Sirrico and Richard Serkey addressed the Board on behalf of the Bylaw Committee of the Committee of Precinct Chairs to present a proposed graffiti prevention bylaw.  Mr. Sirrico spoke about the Take Pride Town Wide program enacted by the Town Manager’s Office and discussed the negative impacts of graffiti on the character and economy of the community.  
Mr. Serkey spoke to the technical facets of the proposed by-law, which, he said, will be part of a two-phase program: first graffiti, then litter.   There are two different aspects within the bylaw, he explained, one pertaining to public property and one pertaining to private property on which graffiti is tagged.   Mr. Serkey explained that the bylaw is intended to be a tool to prosecute offenders while bringing together the property owners in the areas affected by graffiti.  The idea, he said, is to increase awareness of the problem and create a more effective tool to combat graffiti.  

Mr. Sirrico pointed out that the proposed bylaw includes an increase to the fine for violations.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to reserve an article on the Town Meeting warrant for the proposed graffiti prevention bylaw.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Discussion on Term Limits for Committees

Chairman Quintal stated that the issue of term limits on Town committees has recently come to his attention, and he asked his fellow Board members to discuss their thoughts on the matter.

Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed his belief that committee appointments and terms should be handled on an individual basis, as, he said, there are many committee members who have served the Town well with several years of institutional knowledge.  If there are problems with a particular member, Vice Chairman Malaguti added, the Board can address the matter directly.  Selectman Hallisey speculated if the Board might be missing out on some great new candidates with fresh ideas if it habitually chooses to reappoint the same individuals to a committee.  Selectman Machado referred to the success of the Masons, who adhere to term limits that allow for new leaders and ideas.  Chairman Quintal suggested that the Town enact a specific removal process to address problems with committee members.

Ms. Arrighi explained that the charter does not provide a simple process for the removal of a committee member.   Some committees allow for removal for cause, she said, while other committees give their members rights to the term.  The Town can consider drafting an article for the Spring Annual Town Meeting to change the charter and provide for removal of committee members.

Selectman Mahoney echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s opinion that committee appointments and terms should be handled on a case-by-case basis.  
A brief discussion ensued regarding the addition of seats to a committee to allow for new members while retaining seasoned members (like the recent decision to add two new seats to the Airport Commission).

Chairman Quintal allowed public comment on the matter.  

Ken Buechs stated that he does not believe term limits should apply to volunteer committees, as a simple policy or charter change could address the removal of a committee member.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

SEMASS Waste Disposal Contract – Selectman Machado provided an update on his meeting with Covanta / SEMASS representatives.  After a brief discussion, Selectman Machado made a motion to authorize the Acting Town Manager to negotiate with Tom Cippola of Covanta / SEMASS with regards to a possible new waste disposal contract.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.  

Ms. Arrighi noted that she will speak with Town Counsel and review the documents provided by Selectman Machado.  

Letters

Pay-As-You-Throw – Vice Chairman Malaguti made note of a letter from a citizen who asked why the Town has not yet implemented a Pay-As-You-Throw disposal program.  
Request for Cemetery Bench - Selectman Machado referenced a request from Congregation Beth Jacob for a waiver of the town’s policy on cemetery benches.

Rabbi Silverman of Congregation Beth Jacob discussed the request for one bench that will face the Holocaust memorial in the Congregation’s section of the Vine Hills Cemetery.   The bench, he noted, will be purchased and maintained by the Congregation.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to allow Congregation Beth Jacob to place one bench in the Congregation’s section of the Vine Hills Cemetery.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Town Hall Hours – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted a letter regarding Town Hall hours of operation, and Ms. Arrighi said that she would look into the issue.

Signage on Town Owned Land – Vice Chairman Malaguti pointed out a letter regarding a sign on town-owned land.

Beach Management Plan – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the Order of Conditions on the Town’s Beach Management Plan.

New Business

State Control of County Sheriff’s Department – Selectman Mahoney expressed concerns about how the State’s plans to assume control of the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Department will affect County’s agreements with the Town.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she would have the Town Manager’s Special Assistant reach out to the State to investigate Selectman Mahoney’s concerns.
Water Truck at State Boat Ramp – Chairman Quintal inquired about a water delivery tanker truck that was seen taking water from the harbor at the State Boat Ramp.

Water Street Property – Chairman Quintal noted that he met with Michael Vogel, owner of property at the corner of South Park Avenue and Water Street (the former 1620 Restaurant) to discuss the progress of Mr. Vogel’s development project at that location.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:20 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Recorded by Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Assistant to the Board of Selectmen
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